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A Message from the Chief Scout 

Looking back on 2023, it is clear that The Scout Association of Malta (SAM) had another solid year. 

We’ve made a positive impact on thousands of young people and their families. Thanks to the 

dedication of our Scout Groups, the Executive Committee, TSAM Ltd, and the National Scout Council, 

we’ve strengthened our programs and improved the way we work. 

Our organisation has continued to thrive, and there is a long list of achievements which are 

documented in this report. 

As time goes by, we are also expected to meet higher standards like GSAT and Safe from Harm. 

Meeting these expectations sometimes means moving out of our comfort zones and finding new ways 

to operate effectively. These challenges are part of our journey and will help us evolve. 

The National Scout Council remained committed to building a strong culture of good governance at 

SAM. This means being open, accountable, and constantly improving. We have started refining our 

organisation’s structure to ensure that it will be fit for the future challenges and growth we will 

inevitably face. A discussion that started in 2023 and continues to date. 

We also wanted to encourage more young people to take on key leadership roles within SAM. We 

continue to believe that their voices and ideas will keep us connected to the needs and interests of 

our youth members. On the other hand, we acknowledged that the social trends today are increasingly 

affecting the availability of young people to dedicate time for leadership roles in scouting, and this led 

to ways of how we can rethink our rules to allow older, experienced leaders to continue to serve the 

organisation.  

Finding a balance between the work of our volunteers and additional support from paid staff is 

another strategic challenge we worked on. The starting point was the employment of our first full time 

staff member - Elaine - whom we thank for her hard work and dedication. We continue to believe that 

volunteers remain at the heart of our core scouting program, but some roles could benefit from more 

staff members to ease the load and help us operate smoothly. Finding the right balance and the 

resources to achieve this is an ongoing discussion. 

None of our successes would be possible without the dedication of our community. To everyone who 

supported SAM this year — our leaders, volunteers, and national supporters — thank you. You are the 

reason we can deliver quality scouting to so many. 

A special thanks to our Leaders who bring our programs to life and to the parents and families who 

believe in our mission. And to all our scouts: keep embracing the values, lessons, and fun that scouting 

offers. You’re at the heart of everything we do, and your growth is what makes TSAM’s mission 

meaningful. 

With your support, we’re ready to face the future with confidence. Let’s make the next year another 

successful one for our Association. 

Kevin Camilleri | Chief Scout  
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Chief Commissioner’s Overview 

As I reflect on 2023, I am filled with pride for what we have accomplished as a community. This year 

has been a testament to our resilience, dedication, and the passion of every member who has 

contributed to our mission. Together, we have navigated challenges and celebrated significant 

milestones, reinforcing the values that define our Scouting movement. 

The Training Department's Adult Resources section has been a cornerstone of our success. They have 

maintained the high standards of our Woodbadge and Pathfinder courses while expanding offerings 

to cater to the diverse interests of our members. This year, we welcomed 34 new Pathfinder 

graduates, alongside numerous others who completed various training courses. The introduction of 

initiatives like the Inclusion and Diversity seminar underscores our commitment to fostering a 

supportive and inclusive environment for all. 

Our events calendar was vibrant in 2023, highlighted by the remarkable Festa Scouts, where 

thousands gathered to celebrate 115 years of Scouting in Malta. This event not only showcased our 

rich heritage but also engaged the public in meaningful activities that reflected our community spirit. 

For the first time, we live-streamed our Annual Rally, breaking down barriers to participation and 

allowing even those unable to attend in person to join in our celebrations. 

The ICT Department has played a pivotal role in enhancing our operational capabilities. With the 

introduction of a new PA system and the hosting of multiple websites for our Scout groups, we are 

better equipped than ever to communicate and connect with our members. The development of 

online forms for training and international departments has streamlined processes, making it easier 

for our leaders to focus on what truly matters—supporting our youth. 

Our Funding Department has been instrumental in securing financial support for our initiatives, 

ensuring that our programs and events are well-resourced. Their efforts allowed us to enhance our 

training offerings and organize impactful events like Festa Scouts. 

In the realm of Youth Programme, we have made significant strides in enriching our programs to meet 

the needs and interests of our members. This focus on continuous improvement ensures that we are 

providing relevant and engaging experiences for our youth. 

The Communication (PR) team has effectively raised our profile, promoting our activities and 

successes within the community. Their efforts in live-streaming events and engaging with the public 

have strengthened our connection to the wider community, fostering greater awareness and support 

for Scouting. 

Our International Department has also played a vital role, connecting us with global Scouting 

initiatives and opportunities. Their work has broadened our members’ horizons and facilitated 

exchanges that enhance our understanding of Scouting on an international scale. 

 

 



 

3 
 

Chief Commissioner’s Overview (continued) 

This year also saw the introduction of two vital teams: the Safe from Harm Team, dedicated to 

addressing safety concerns, and the Group Support Team, which offers ongoing assistance to our 

Scout groups. These initiatives reflect our commitment to ensuring a safe and supportive environment 

for all members.  

Looking ahead, it is essential to recognize that many of the challenges we face stem from interpersonal 

dynamics. I encourage all leaders to reflect on their motivations and ensure that we remain dedicated 

to Scouting for the right reasons. By fostering a spirit of collaboration and humility, we can strengthen 

our community and ensure that our focus remains on the growth and development of our youth. 

In closing, I am grateful for the hard work and dedication of every member, leader, and volunteer 

who has contributed to our successes this year. Together, we will continue to inspire and empower 

the next generation of Scouts, building a brighter future for our community. 

Anton Pisani | Chief Commissioner  
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Training Department 

The year 2023 marked another successful and productive period for the Training Department's Adult 

Resources section. Building upon the achievements of the previous year, we continued to strengthen 

our training programs and expand our offerings to better serve our members. 

We continued our tradition of delivering Woodbadge training courses, which remained highly sought 

after by our members. Responding to increased demand, we expanded our capacity by conducting 

two Pathfinder courses, a testament to the growing enthusiasm for our training initiatives. 

We were delighted to welcome Josef Camilleri to the Adult Resources team, further bolstering our 

human resources. With the additions of Maria Catania and Kimberley Vella from the previous year, 

our team is now well-equipped to meet the evolving needs of our members and deliver a wider range 

of training opportunities. 

In 2023, a total of 34 individuals successfully completed their Pathfinder training, with 37 completing 

the Basic course and 26 finishing the Advanced course. Additionally, we welcomed 127 participants 

who embarked on their journey with the Getting Started courses, highlighting the continued interest 

and engagement within our community. 

This year, we introduced several new training initiatives to cater to the various interests and skill-sets 

of our members. Notably, we organized our first Inclusion and Diversity seminar, integrating essential 

topics such as Safe from Harm awareness. Furthermore, our ongoing Food Handling and First Aid 

courses continued to provide vital skills to our members. Additionally, we launched skills courses 

focusing on pioneering, orienteering & map reading, knife and axe handling, and backwoods cooking, 

providing opportunities for members to refine their outdoor skills. 

With the successful addition of new training courses in 2023, our aim for 2024 is to maintain this varied 

range of offerings and continue tailoring our training programs to meet the evolving needs of our 

groups. We remain committed to supporting our members' growth and development while fostering 

a safe and inclusive environment within our scouting community. 

The Adult Resources team looks forward to another year of collaboration, learning, and growth as we 

strive to empower our members with the skills and knowledge they need to thrive in their scouting 

journey. 

Vanessa Mangion | Training Commissioner  
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International Department  

Scout.org updating 

The scout.org website has been updated with this years’ final accounts and the minutes of the AGM. 

A copy of the census was published accordingly. The yearly membership fee paid was paid on time. 

2027 World Scout Jamboree - Poland  

In preparation for the upcoming World Scout Jamboree in Poland, two of our 

national staff members have been appointed to join the organisational 

committee. Daniel Catania (IT) and Mark O’Neill (Sustainability) are meeting 

regularly in Poland to set the stage for this important global event. We wish 

them the best of luck! 

Agora 23 – Portugal  

The Agora is an educational tool that uses the Scout Method to reach the 

educational objectives for the Rover age section and that has a special 

emphasis on youth empowerment. What makes an Agora so special is that it 

is an event run “for Rovers, by Rovers”. As a result, the event looks at issues 

that are of importance and relevant to young people in our society today. 

The 2023 edition was held in Portugal from 12th April to 16th April, with Janice 

Galea and Chloe Muscat representing Malta. Agora is an annual event that 

provides a valuable scouting experience to all participants. This year’s main 

topic was the Earth Tribe sustainability project.  

IC Network meetings   

In 2023, two IC network meetings were held, both of which we attended. The first 

took place in Belgium from 4th to 7th May, and the second in Budapest from 24th to 

26th November. During the Belgium meeting, our IC was invited to lead a session 

on preparing a contingent for an international 

event. The November meeting in Budapest 

provided various opportunities to strengthen 

connections with other countries through the 

sharing of best practices and the creation of 

networking opportunities. 

Train the Trainer Woodbadge Course  

From 21st to 26th May, our Training Commissioner, 

Vanessa Mangion, successfully completed a Wood Badge 

Train-the-Trainer course at the magical Kandersteg Scout 

Centre in Switzerland. Such opportunities equip our staff 

with up-to-date knowledge to further enhance our 

leaders' training.  
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International Department (continued) 

Kander 100  

Kander 100 was a once-in-a-lifetime Jamboree for young people from 

around the world and it was the highlight of the KISC Centenary 

celebrations; a Jamboree bringing together Scouts and Guides from many 

countries and regions in the heart of the Swiss Alps. Kander 100 inspired, 

challenge, and educated young people through high adventure, 

international friendship, and sustainable development. The Jamboree took 

place over 12 days, from 27th 

July to 8th August 2023. 23 

members coming from various scout groups attended 

this amazing event. Thumbs up to Sarah Galea for 

leading wisely this group. During this same event, Chloe 

Muscat was appointed by the European Region to carry 

out a sustainability workshop during one of the open 

events, while Martina Maria Grech served as an IST for 

the whole 3 weeks of the camp.  

World Scout Jamboree – South Korea  

Undoubtedly, the most significant event this year was the 25th World Scout Jamboree, held at a newly 

constructed campground in Saemangeum, Jeollabuk-do, South Korea, from 28th July to 18th August. A 

contingent of 75 members, led by Timmy Cutugno and David Grech from various local scout groups, 

joined over 43,000 other participants from 170 countries. Despite the organisers facing planning and 

execution issues, as well as heavy flooding and an intense heatwave, participants demonstrated 

resilience. On 8th August, the South Korean government, in cooperation with the World Organization 

of the Scout Movement, decided to evacuate attendees due to Typhoon Khanun. Following the 

evacuation, an improvised programme of cultural and historical site visits, along with pop music 

concerts, was arranged for the displaced participants across various regions in South Korea. 

The closing ceremony was relocated to a football stadium in Seoul. During the post Jamboree, our 

contingent had the opportunity to visit interesting and historic places in the vicinity of Seoul. Much 

can be said about the experience gathered during the days in Korea. A Roller coaster of emotions and 

joys characterised by a huge “Festa” of World Scouting. 
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International Department (continued) 

JOTA JOTI 2023  

Over 1,000 members from 21 groups participated in this year’s edition of 

JOTA-JOTI, organised by WOSM from 18th to 20th October. This is the 

world’s largest digital Scout event, held on the Internet and airwaves, 

connecting millions of young people worldwide for a weekend of 

activities promoting friendship and global citizenship. JOTA-JOTI 

allows young people and volunteers to join fun and engaging group 

activities via the Internet and amateur radio, focusing on the development 

of 21st-century skills through Scouting. 

The Academy 23  

This year’s edition of the Academy was held in Wiesbaden, Germany, from 

14th to 19th November, with Sarah Galea representing us. As a member of 

the programme department, Sarah gained valuable insights during the 

event. Over the 5-day training, participants chose from four different 

learning paths and created personalised training plans by selecting from a 

variety of daily sessions tailored to their roles and needs. Sarah focused 

primarily on the programme, particularly the Cubs section, which is 

currently under review. 

Edward Vella | International Commissioner  
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National Events  

Throughout the year 2023, national events continued to prosper, greatly valued by the Association 

and esteemed by its members. The events department consistently sough to upheld high standards in 

every activity, resiliently overcoming setbacks and actively working to strengthen participation, thus 

fostering networking opportunities. The main national events of the year were as follows:  

On Sunday 12th March 2023, more than 200 Ventures, Rovers and Leaders participated in another 

edition of the national Scout trail, with a mix of team-building activities along the way and an optional 

cook-out at the end. The trek consisted of a circular 8 km trek passing through the astonishing 

surroundings of il-Qarraba, Lippija & Ghajn Tuffieha Towers and the Roman Baths.  

On Sunday 7th May, the yearly commemoration of Scouting and Guiding took place at Valletta. The 

Annual Rally started off with a mass at Floriana Parish Church and the parade followed passing 

through the streets of our capital city, where the acting President of Malta was also present to receive 

the salute. As expected, thousands of members participated in this event. For the first time ever, all 

the parade was live streamed on our social media platforms.  

The pinnacle of events in 2023 was reached in the second weekend of October, when we brought our 

local Scout groups together to celebrate Scouting interactively with the public by organising Festa 

Scouts at Ghajn Tuffieha Scout Campsite. Through this project, the association aimed at raising the 

profile of Scouting in general and to celebrate the rich heritage of volunteer work and activities in the 

community. Thousands of Scouts from Beavers to Leaders, hailing from more than 30 Scout groups 

came together to celebrate 115 years of Scouting in Malta. This was truly a special occasion as we 

offered numerous Scouting-related activities, whilst the public attended enthusiastically and 

responded greatly. Some of the activities included: Abseiling, Obstacle Courses, Zipline, First Aid, 

Archery, Games, Pioneering, Catapults, Human table Soccer & many more.  

The motto of this event was once again ‘Sharing our Adventure’, whereas we provided a unique and 

free experience to a substantial number of people especially those with fewer opportunities, to 

understand the benefits of joining Scouting. We showcased that we are a youth movement which 

continuously strives for the development of our young people through non-formal education.  

Other events included the Youth Award Ceremony at Zurrieq campsite on 14th January and two social 

gatherings: 4th July for national staff and 5th December for national staff and GSLs. 

In the final quarter of 2023, the national events department commenced preparations for the events 

scheduled in 2024. Collaborating closely with various departments and entities, notably sectional 

commissioners, it was decided to organize one or more events for every section instead of focusing 

on only 1 or 2 sections per year. Subsequently, a comprehensive calendar of events was published.  

Sean Bartolo | National Events Commissioner 
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National Events (continued)  
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National Events (continued)  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

  

 

 

  



 

11 
 

National Events (continued)  
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Finance Department  

Groups 

The financial performance of the Groups in aggregate is robust and performing well with a 7.9% 

increase in Reserves driven by a surplus in Receipts of Payments of circa Euro282,000. Reserves add 

up to Euro2.8 million at year end of December 2023. These are represented in the form of Liquid 

Assets Euro1.4 million and Euro 1.4 million in value of premises. 

We are monitoring the financial performance and when possible, supporting 3 groups that reported a 

deficit 2 years in a row. These are sometimes attributed to timing differences for reporting of Receipts 

and Payments. We will be trying to iron out these differences by adopting financial reporting standards 

with more discipline and support from IHQ.   

During the year we continued to work with the banks to reduce our dependence on cash handling 

while using the banking service to the advantage of the association.  Although these will come at a 

cost, we are seeking more cost-effective services. The benefits are a reduction in risks generally 

associated with cash handling and help improve the quality of the financial reporting.  

IHQ Support 

The principal source of income for the IHQ is the Census Income charged to Members and the income 

from the Shop. The Income of the International, Events and Training and Programme Departments is 

primarily aimed at covering their costs and being the least possible burden on IHQ.  

The reserves held by IHQ are just under Euro1Million. Cash Reserves reported at year end were around 

Euro346,000, however circa half were held or committed for specific events or commitments. The 

assets include a receivable of circa Euro500,000 without a fixed repayment schedule.   

The surplus for the year dropped compared to the previous year, however reserves remain generally 

appropriate to support the regular operations of the association. However, plans the association is 

working on may place pressure on cashflow. It will therefore be essential to ensure sufficient funding 

is secured to fund additional projects and activities.   

Mark Galea | Finance Commissioner  

 

 

 

 

 

 



 

13 
 

Funding Department   

The Funding Commission is meant to coordinate and support Groups in tapping funding opportunities. 

Such opportunities vary in scale, format and also in nature. Most schemes preferred by local groups, 

are the National Funded Initiatives, such as the A4U or BeActive and then there are those regional 

schemes such as Gozo or Majjistral Funding Scheme. 

Apart from national funded schemes, there is also the opportunity to apply for EU Funded Schemes 

such as the European Solidarity Fund and International Scheme emanating either from WOSM, 

Commonwealth or even the United Nations. 

It is also a fact, that most Groups do tend to refrain from submitting project proposals due to their 

complexity or lack of information. To this effect, in 2021 the Informal Funding Network was 

established wherein each group was invited to nominate one representative and an alternate. 

Throughout these meeting, participants would be provided with expert advice and information on 

upcoming opportunities. So far, three of these meetings have been held and it is envisaged their 

frequency will increase due to new opportunities and interests arising from the Groups. 

Communication is vital to secure a high success rates in submission. Whenever a group comes up with 

a proposal, it is important that the GSL approves and submit a draft copy of application, prior to 

deadline to the Funding Commissioner. This is then vetted for any possible revision and sent back to 

the Group. Once the group, agrees with the proposed changes, then sent it back to the Funding 

Commissioner who shall present it to the Chief Commissioner and Hon Secretary for the necessary 

endorsement.  

Sometimes, there are Schemes open to one VO Registered Organisation only. Given that TSAM has 

one VO number, the Funding Commission will invite all interested groups to jointly draft one 

application with different lots. This strategy ensures that no one is left behind. 

As a concluding remark, the Funding Commission appeals to all GSLs to expose youngster in the 

drafting and implementation of projects for that they would eventually help them in their carriers. 

The Funding Commission would facilitate training in both project design and project implementation 

and shall continue to disseminate information both through email and through the informal funding 

network. 

Brian Farrugia | Funding Commissioner  
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ICT Department 

The ICT Department had an eventful and productive year in 2023. Here are some of the key highlights 

and achievements: 

• New PA System: We successfully purchased a brand-new PA system, with most of the funding 

provided through A4U. This system will be primarily used at National Events, enhancing our 

audio capabilities significantly. 

• Annual Rally Live-Stream: In collaboration with the Events Department, we coordinated and 

executed the first-ever Annual Rally live-streamed on social media. This initiative allowed 

wider participation and engagement from those who couldn't attend in person. 

• Website and Online Shop Maintenance: Continuous efforts were made to maintain our 

official website (scouts.mt) and our online shop (shop.scouts.mt), ensuring they remain up-

to-date and user-friendly. 

• Website Hosting: We are currently hosting 10 WordPress websites for various scout groups, 

providing them with a reliable and efficient online presence. 

• Email Hosting: Our department hosts email accounts on Microsoft for 21 Scout Groups, 

ensuring secure and professional communication channels. 

• Internet Package for Scout Groups: We collaborated with GO to work on an internet package 

specifically for scout groups, benefiting at least 5 groups. 

• Mobile Package for Leaders: Additionally, we worked with GO to create a mobile package 

exclusively for Scout Leaders, with around 40 leaders benefiting from this offer. 

• Online Forms for Training and International Departments:  

o We developed an online form for the Training Team, allowing Training Advisors to 

submit assessment reports electronically. This new system saw at least 90 reports 

submitted in this manner. 

o Similarly, an online form was created for the International Department, with at least 

25 responses collected through this digital platform. 

• Bulk Buy Addition: We continued to expand our bulk buy option on the online shop, adding 

around 15 new leaders in 2023. 

The ICT Department remains committed to leveraging technology to enhance our operations and 

support our scout groups and leaders effectively. We look forward to continuing these efforts and 

introducing more innovative solutions in the coming year. 

Daniel Catania | Asst. Administration Commissioner – ICT   
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Malta Scout Fellowship 

“Once a scout, always a scout” very much sums up what the Malta Scout Fellowship is all about. 

Established in October 1993 by a group of 10 former scout leaders, the Scout Fellowship brings 

together those individuals who have retired or stopped serving in some leadership role within the 

local Scout Association. The year 2023 saw the Fellowship celebrating its’ 30th Anniversary. 

Since December 2022 of the 10 founding members of the Fellowship only Mr. Vincent Cassar still 

remains, a driving force within the Fellowship Executive Committee. Sadly, we lost Ms. Rose Loporto 

just after her 100th Birthday in November 2022. December also saw us lose another 2 members. Mr. 

Joseph Camilleri and Mr. Joseph Filletti. 

Over the past 24 months a number of activities for the fellowship members were organized. These 

activities, held at intervals of between 2 to 3 months, were well attended. 

During our cultural visits and dinners our members, former Scouts get to reminisce about the 

enjoyable days they spent when they were still active in their groups,  

Today, they remember those days with nostalgia but still fall back to the friendships they made and 

the life skills they learnt when they were scouts. 

Our yearly presence in the Annual Parade is one of the high lights for our members who can still take 

part. 

At present the Malta Scout Fellowship has 36 members, and we were very happy to greet 4 new 

members in 2023. 

The Malta Scout Fellowship still continues to strive to encourage past scouters to come and join our 

ranks. We have a common goal and passion not to shut the door on our scouting experience but to use 

it and share it in a more flexible way that suits our present realities. 

May Cassar | Scout Fellowship Honorary Secretary 
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The National Team and Scout Group as at 31st December 2023 

   

Member Rank Elected/Appointed 

   

National Scout Council    

   

Elected by the Council    

Dr Kevin Camilleri  Chief Scout  27 February 2022 

   

Ex-Officio    

Mr Anton Pisani  Chief Commissioner  24 August 2018 

   

Elected by the Assembly    

Prof Ruben Borg  Member of the Council  27 February 2022 

Mr Leslie Bonnici Member of the Council  27 February 2022 

Mr Vincent Micallef  Member of the Council  9 January 2020 

Mr Martin Bonnici  Member of the Council  9 January 2020 

Dr Joseph Calleja  Member of the Council  14 October 2021 

Capt Reuben Lanfranco  Member of the Council  14 October 2021 

Mr William Spiteri Bailey  Member of the Council  24 September 2019 

Mr Michael Borg  Member of the Council  27 February 2022 

Mr Christian Ransley  Member of the Council  30 April 2023 

   

Appointed by the Council    

Ing George Cassar  Honorary Secretary  5 November 2019 

   

Awards Committee   

Mr Leslie Bonnici   

Mr Vince Cassar  

Mr Mark Pizzuto  

  

FAR (Finance, Audit & Risk) Committee  

Mr Yves De Barro  Chairperson  

  

The Executive   

Mr Anton Pisani  Chief Commissioner 

 

Finance Department   

Mr Peter Degiorgio/ Mr Mark Galea  Finance Commissioner  

 

Communications Team  

Mr Timothy Cutugno  
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The National Team and Scout Group as at 31st December 2023 
(continued) 

 

Training and Development Department   

Ms Vanessa Mangion  Commissioner for Training  

Mr Silvio Scicluna  Asst. Commissioner for Training 

Ms Maria Catania  Asst. Commissioner for Training 

Ms Kimberley Vella Asst. Commissioner for Training 

 

Programme Department  

Mr Daniel Cassar  Commissioner for Programme  

Mr Kenneth Mangion  Programme  

Ms Francesca Marie Farrugia  Programme  

Ms Sarah Galea  Programme 

Mr Steven Sultana  Programme  

Mr Andre Brincat  Programme  

Mr Nathaniel Caruana Programme  

 

International Department   

Mr Edward Vella  International Commissioner   

  

National Events Department   

Mr Sean Bartolo  Commissioner for National Events  

 

Funding Department   

Mr Brian Farrugia   Funding Commissioner  

 

Administration Department   

Mr Daniel Catania Asst Commissioner Administration – ICT 

Mr Martin Bonnici  Asst Commissioner Administration – Rinella Scout Centre  

Mr Pierre Mangion   Asst Commissioner Administration – Procurement  

Mr Mario Ellul  Archivist  

  

Employees   

Ms Elaine Borg Cardona  Admin Manager (FT Employee)  

Mr Ian Mangion  Officer – Badge Shop (PT Employee) 

Mr Simone Cappellone  Campsite Operations and Manager (FT Employee)  
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The National Team and Scout Group as at 31st December 2023 
(continued) 

 

Scout Groups – Group Scout Leader/Scouter in Charge  
 

Scout Group  Group Scout Leader/Scouter in Charge  

Attard Scout Group Mr Benjamin Micallef  

1st Birkirkara Scout Group Ms Caroline Galea  

Birzebbuga Scout Group Mr Sebastian Azzopardi  

1st Cospicua Scout Group Mr Mario Ellul  

Dingli Scout Group Mr Julian Abela  

Fgura Scout Group Mr Brian Farrugia 

1st Hamrun Scout Group Mr Kurt Galea  

Iklin Scout Group Mr Emmanuel Grech  

1st Marsa Scout Group Mr Alexander Cutajar  

Mellieha Scout Group Mr Johann Aquilina  

Mosta Scout Group Mr Sean Bartolo  

Msida Sea Scout Group Mr Isaac Bartolo Burlo' 

Mtarfa Scout Group Mr Daniel Catania  

Naxxar Scout Group Mr Douglas Falzon  

Pawla Scout Group Mr Patrick Borg Balucci  

Pembroke Scout Group Mr Richard Caruana  

Qawra Scout Group Mr Joseph Sciberras  

1st Qormi Scout Group Mr Joseph Abela Medici  

1st Rabat Scout Group Mr Keith Schembri  

San Gwann Scout Group Mr Robert Schembri  

Seminary Scout Group Ms Helga Depasquale  

Siggiewi Scout Group Ms Stephanie Vassallo  

1st Sliema Scout Group Mr Timothy Cutugno 

St Aloysius College Scout Group Mr Edward Cassola  

St Augustine College Air Scout Group Mr Mario Rayner  

St Julians Scout Group Ms Maria Grech  

St Michael School Scout Group Ms Caroline Portelli  

St Venera Scout Group Mr Glen Catania  

Stella Maris College Scout Group Mr Daniel Cuschieri  

Tarxien Scout Group Mr Bernard Fenech  

Victoria Scout Group Mr Jesmond Scerri  

Xaghra Scout Group Mr Steven Sultana  

Xghajra Scout Group Mr Marcel Borg  

Zabbar Scout Group Mr Aaron Azzopardi  

Zebbug Scout Group Mr Mario Micallef  

Zejtun Scout Group Mr Adrian Ferriggi  

Zurrieq Scout Group Mr Jeffrey Cachia  
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The National Team and Scout Group as at 31st December 2023 
(continued) 

 

TSAM Limited  
Ing Gordon Dimech  Chairman of Board of Directors  

Mr Mario Micallef  Director  

Mr Matthew Abela  Director  

Mr Anthony Debono  Director  

Mr Michael Borg  Director  

  

  

Nominees at International Fora   

Mr Adrian Farrugia  Consultant - European Scout Region 

  

 

Auditor of the Scout Association of Malta  

GCB Malta  

 

 

The Scout Association of Malta Nominee on the MCVS Council  

Mr Leslie Bonnici  

 

 

The Scout Association of Malta Nominee on the MCESD – Civil Society Committee 

Mr Leslie Bonnici  

  

  

Malta Scout Fellowship Committee  
Mr Vincent Cassar  Chairman  

Mrs May Cassar  Honorary Secretary  

Mr Saviour Richard  Treasurer  

Mr Joe Dalli  Member  

Mr Teddy Farrugia  Member  

Mr Brian Ferando  Member  

Mr Harry Haig  Member  

Mr John Vassallo  Member  
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National Membership Census as at 31st December 2023 
 

Census 2013 2014 2015 2016 2017 2018 2019 2020 2021 2022 2023 

Attard 94 84 75 77 80 74 85 83 100 87  107 

Birkirkara 75 74 56 53 70 71 85 77 153 86  97 

Dingli 103 110 114 132 126 113 109 109 178 115  117 

Hamrun 80 84 95 92 79 93 87 69 80 68  98 

Lyceum 21 16 15 7 20 17 12 9 NIL 8  NIL 

Mtarfa 55 63 59 71 80 74 70 50 44 44  44 

Qormi 61 31 56 74 80 94 127 123 165 111  131 

Rabat 108 114 97 84 89 94 109 102 109 92  124 

Siggiewi 80 54 63 56 54 47 40 38 76 42  65 

St Aloysius 68 100 107 121 125 132 127 108 122 90  102 

St Augustine 93 47 45 54 47 42 45 35 34 29  40 

St Venera 58 50 62 72 74 77 82 81 75 65  76 

Zebbug 90 105 99 87 100 129 82 74 108 84  93 

Seminary Nil Nil Nil Nil Nil Nil Nil Nil 50 17  79 

CENTRAL 986 932 943 980 1024 1057 1060 958 1244 938 1094 

Victoria 129 129 150 157 151 134 123 119 127 118  137 

Xaghra 65 73 83 88 101 96 107 111 177 111  146 

GOZO 194 202 233 245 252 230 230 230 304 229 283 

Gzira 32 25 21 23 25 21 NIL NIL NIL NIL NIL 

Iklin 49 42 53 33 44 41 55 44 70 20  110 

Mellieha 47 52 72 62 71 80 91 75 128 97  100 

Mosta 183 179 182 184 168 183 181 177 195 164  216 

Msida 51 39 37 56 63 56 48 31 58 29  42 

Naxxar 66 64 71 78 80 77 92 96 101 93  73 

Pembroke 40 43 46 60 51 53 48 33 42 35  62 

Qawra 42 51 51 55 78 64 59 46 84 48  57 

San Anton 91 87 70 61 53 44 39 39 38 39  0 

San Gwann 75 98 114 121 111 119 118 122 184 106  156 

Sliema 114 108 104 97 107 126 120 103 133 113  124 

St Julians 67 72 77 66 59 59 75 54 60 52  65 

St Michael 98 105 107 105 110 110 130 123 110 100  122 

Stella Maris 94 101 98 86 104 117 124 139 228 128  194 

NORTH 1049 1066 1103 1087 1124 1150 1180 1082 1481 1024 1438 

Birzebbuga 85 85 75 82 78 66 69 64 66 64  65 

Cospicua 146 136 159 162 172 181 200 203 204 186  205 

Fgura 110 103 103 100 114 117 140 132 170 112  140 

Marsa 100 99 103 121 121 122 120 100 118 100  142 

Qrendi 7 25 27 32 24 22 NIL NIL NIL NIL NIL 

Paola 23 NIL 35 39 39 20 17 17 32 15  22 

Tarxien 62 87 77 72 71 65 69 50 98 76  98 

Xghajra 38 32 31 34 49 65 71 66 87 69  92 

Zabbar 53 54 45 59 58 66 74 65 59 48  79 

Zejtun 86 102 112 118 110 100 119 120 139 114  160 

Zurrieq 94 112 120 121 121 120 104 74 121 89  156 

SOUTH 804 835 887 940 957 944 983 891 1094 873 1159 

National Team NIL NIL NIL NIL 54 67 62 NIL 72 44  62 

NATIONAL NIL NIL NIL NIL 26 28 29 NIL 72 44 24 

Scout Fellowship NIL NIL NIL NIL NIL NIL NIL NIL 25  36 36  

TSAM Ltd NIL NIL NIL NIL NIL NIL NIL NIL 4 5  5  

Total Membership 3033 3035 3166 3252 3383 3409 3482 3161 4224 3,149 3998 

 

 


